EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP
Minutes of meeting on Thursday 2nd March 2017 at 16:15

Present:
Sheriff Reith QC (Chair)



Sheriff Corke


Sheriff Tait


Ann Lowe, AWI Clerk and Secretary to the User Group 



Sandra McDonald, Office of the Public Guardian



R Fairgrieve, solicitor and safeguarder



Catriona Watt, solicitor


H McGinty, solicitor and safeguarder



Wendy Dalgliesh, Scottish Legal Aid Board  



M Clarke, solicitor on behalf of the City of Edinburgh Council



S Ross, solicitor on behalf of Midlothian Council 



C Ogilvie, solicitor  



Ms Padden, solicitor on behalf of East Lothian Council 

1. Apologies 

Apologies where received from Sheriff Braid, Mr Docwra, solicitor and safeguarder, Mr Wilson, Solicitor, Mr Burton, Solicitor and Ms Allison, Office of the Public Guardian . 

2.  Introduction of Additional AWI Sheriff

Sheriff Reith welcomed members to the fourth meeting of the AWI User Group and introduced Sheriff Fiona Tait.  Sheriff Tait will be an additional reserve Sheriff and will assist principally when both Sheriff Reith and Sheriff Corke are unavailable. 

3. Minutes of meeting of 8th September 2016
The draft minutes (revised to incorporate comments by Ms Dalgleish) were approved. 

4. Matters Arising 

Mrs Lowe told members that some links are missing from the AWI page on the Scottish Courts Website.  She has contacted the IT department and has advised them of these issues.  She has been told that these should be resolved shortly.

Sheriff Reith confirmed that notices about the webpage had been placed in the Scottish Legal News newsletter and in the Journal of the Law Society of Scotland.
Ms Ross stated that there had been no further difficulties with service on the Mental Welfare Commission.

Sheriff Reith reminded members that, following the last meeting, an email (reproduced as Annex 1) was sent to all members on 16th September 2016 clarifying the position about the attendance of safeguarders at hearings.
Ms McGinty also told members that a meeting of safeguarders which had been due to take place after the last meeting of the group had not been well attended and that it had been difficult to move anything forward constructively.  It had been hoped to raise the issue again, but the meeting had been cancelled due to adverse weather conditions.
5. Wording of interlocutors in relation to safeguarders in legal aid cases
Sheriff Reith told members that the court had been asked to amend the wording of interlocutors in relation to safeguarders’ expenses.  The court, in response to a request some time ago to include wording about the costs and outlays being recoverable as an outlay on the legal aid certificate, had been including this wording after the initial wording finding the applicant liable for the reasonable costs and outlays incurred by the safeguarder.  However, the court had recently been receiving conflicting information about what SLAB would like the wording to be and understood that SLAB had, in particular, queried inclusion in an interlocutor of wording about the costs and outlays being recoverable as an outlay on the legal aid certificate.  The court was, therefore, now simply finding an applicant liable for the reasonable costs and outlays incurred by the safeguarder, and not adding any wording about the legal aid certificate.  Ms Dalgliesh from SLAB said that she would look into this matter but thought there should be no difficulty with this wording and that, if there is a legal aid certificate, the cost would then be recoverable from the fund.  She did not consider that the court required to find an applicant liable “as an assisted person”.   
Ms McGinty told members that there were currently three cases awaiting determination by the Auditor of Court in relation to safeguarders’ expenses.  Interlocutors in these cases had included the previous wording and she asked Ms Dalgliesh if replacement interlocutors might be needed by SLAB. There had also been a taxation at which Mr Haggarty from SLAB had attended and this had been mentioned. Ms Dalgliesh undertook to check the position and said that she would revert to members about this.  Mr Fairgrieve also agreed to give Miss Dalgleish examples of cases in which there had been such problems.
6. OPG Update
Sandra McDonald, OPG, addressed members on an update which she provided prior to the meeting (reproduced as Annex 2) and which members agreed could be taken as read.  Ms McDonald added some comments in relation to the items in the update and then invited comments from members:

Professional (financial) Guardians’ Scheme Update

Mr Ogilvie thought that, if a proposed guardian was part of the scheme, it would be helpful if the observations letter from the OPG in relation to an application could include specific mention of this.
Early intervention with Lay (financial) Guardians
There will be a new observation about this in the observations letter from the OPG in relation to an application. An early intervention form will go out to nominated guardians and, if this is not returned or if it has inaccuracies in it once returned, this should allow any difficulties to be flagged up early.
Ms McDonald confirmed that a representative of the OPG would be happy to attend court to speak to observations about this issue if the court would find this helpful in order to address any questions.

Ms McGinty asked about suitability reports for renewal cases where the financial guardian has been abusing the estate and applies for renewal. Ms McGinty advised that OPG does not currently receive or ask for a copy of a minute for renewal.  This is therefore not be intimated to the OPG until warrant stage.  It might be helpful if a copy of a minute for renewal showing the powers sought on renewal (and possible variation) could be sent to the OPG with the request for a suitability report so that the OPG can see exactly what powers are sought to be renewed.
Caution
Ms McDonald told members that the OPG has a single preferred provider.  Zurich has withdrawn.  Ms McDonald will forward a list of current providers to be passed on to members. Links to them are on the OPG website.  She told members that applications for caution should be made quickly as, otherwise, the Adult could be left exposed in the interim.  Sheriff Reith told members that an agent in the Guardianship Court today (but who did not regularly appear in this court) had said there were difficulties obtaining caution and that that was the reason the agent had given for seeking six weeks rather than the usual period of four weeks for caution to be found.  However, members said that this was not something they had experienced.  Ms McDonald also told members that her information and experience is that caution can now be obtained within a matter of days and that this is because the market is now a much more competitive one. 
Graded Guardianship Update


Ms McDonald told members that she will be attending stakeholder events for this.

United Nations Update

Ms McDonald told members that preparations for the audit by the UN are ongoing.


Advocacy Representative

Ms McDonald told members that the Edinburgh is regarded as leading the way in relation to taking account of the wishes and feelings of the Adult and that the Edinburgh Practice Note is regarding as best practice.  She wondered whether consideration should be given to including a representative of advocacy workers on the User Group.  

Ms McGinty said that she understood that there are number of collective and individual groups of advocacy workers which would have to be considered and that it might be difficult to identify who could be a representative, as well as what their remit should be.  It would also be necessary to be clear about exactly what their remit might be and precisely what contribution it was thought that such a representative could make.  Sheriff Reith also reminded members that the role of an advocacy worker was quite different to that of a safeguarder.  
Ms McDonald thought that Independent Advocacy could be the major thing to come from the audit by the UN.  She undertook to contact the Scottish Advocacy Alliance in relation to what they see as their role in relation to advocacy workers and groups.  She will then feed this back to members.  
Sheriff Reith indicated that she thought that, before discussing with the Sheriff Principal whether any advocacy worker should or should not be invited to join the User Group, it would be preferable to await the outcome of the UN audit to see what it might recommend about advocacy workers.  
7. Capacity Assessments by GPs (Midlothian Council)
Ms Ross told members that there had initially been an issue about obtaining a capacity assessment from a GP and that this is why she wished this item added to the agenda.  However, since then, she has been told by the GP concerned that there is in fact no issue.  
However, Ms McDonald told members that an MSP had been advised that a GP had declined to undertake a capacity assessment.  Ms McDonald has emailed her contacts to enquire if this is a national issue or whether the General Medical Council have issued anything about this.

Ms Watt also told members about difficulties where an applicant had presented at the doctor’s surgery for a capacity assessment as required for a new application.  
Ms McGinty wondered whether GPs might be feeling uncomfortable about being asked to make psychiatric assessment. 
Miss Ross agreed make further enquiries and to update members about this. 
8. AOCB

None
9. Date of Next Meeting 

It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 31st August 2017 at 16:15 at Edinburgh Sheriff Court. 

Annex 1

Email dated 16th September 2016 to all members of the User Group
“Dear All

Following the User Group meeting last week, Mr Clarke sought clarification of the position about attendance of safeguarders at hearings.  Sheriff Reith asked me to reply to him about this and I have been asked by Sheriff Reith to copy to you all for your information what he has been said to him about this, which is as follows: 
“As for Mr Clarke’s enquiry about final hearings if, once the safeguarder has competed their enquiries and report, the case appears to be straightforward (for example, a situation such as that mentioned by Mr CIarke of where the safeguarder concludes that he or she is in full agreement with the Application and the powers sought), Sheriff Corke and I take the view that a safeguarder does not need to attend a final hearing (or indeed any hearing) unless he or she is aware of some particular reason why they that it would be of assistance for them to attend to add to anything in their written report.  
As Ms McGinty put it at the meeting last week, it really comes down to common sense on the part of the safeguarder.  
Mr Clarke also mentions continued hearings.  What I have just said about common sense obviously applies equally to continued hearings.  In general, if a hearing is literally just going to be continued with no additional issues arising such as interim powers, our position is that a safeguarder would not need to attend provided that someone is appearing to make the motion for a continuation with “dates to avoid” for possible continuation dates for everyone concerned including the safeguarder.
Sheriff Braid is, unfortunately, away at the moment, but I am pretty sure that he thinks along the same lines.”  
Kind regards, 
Ann Lowe

Secretary AWI User Group

Edinburgh

Annex 2

OPG Update 

Professional [financial] Guardians’ Scheme Update

The professional guardians’ scheme will open in May for those Firms/ individuals who have five or more guardianships and have sought membership of the scheme. The underpinning rationale is proportionality of supervision, allowing us to focus resources on those cases which are of higher risk. History has shown professional guardians, as a group, to be low risk. The scheme randomly samples cases for full review with a formal declaration only against the remainder.  

User Group Questions / Views?

We are anxious that some professional guardians (scheme member or not) may use the fact that they are now an acknowledged low risk group as a reason for seeking dispensation of caution.  We would advocate against this. There is no reason to change current practice on fixing of caution.  

Early Intervention with Lay [financial] Guardians 

From about mid-year, we shall be tailoring supervision for lay guardians, commensurate with objectively measured risk, based on assessment of 14 criteria.  As above, the rationale is proportionality, a move away from the current ‘one size fits all’ supervision.  The start point for this is completion, by the nominated [lay] guardian, of a form which facilitates the objective assessment, as well as assesses their willingness, suitability and ability to fulfil the role of financial guardian.  The guardian will be issued with this on intimation and be asked to return this before the hearing.  

New Observation:  in lay financial guardianship applications the OPG will observe the proposed guardian’s compliance with this first requirement; asking for closer consideration to be given to the suitability of the nominee if the form has not been returned, has been returned inaccurately, or contains information which creates an alert.   

User Group Questions / Views?

Caution 

The current preferred provider arrangement completes at the end of this year so the process of replacement has commenced (although does not start in earnest until early summer).  There are more Companies in the cautionary market than ever before, all of whom could comply with the OPGs requirements.  Acknowledging therefore that it will be hard to select a preferred provider we are debating not having a preferred provider arrangement at all, ‘merely’ advising guardians of all of the Companies from whom caution can be obtained.  

Do the User Group have any views on this? 

Graded Guardianship Update 

The Govt has committed to some form of gradation of guardianship. Current thinking is for three grades, of which only grade 3 would be a court process; taking an estimated 60% of the more routine cases out of the court.  SGovt has appointed a project lead (end of Jan).  We have yet to receive details of the project timeframe but as the Minister has indicated they would like changes within this Administration the stakeholder and general consultation process will need to commence shortly. 

United Nations Update  

We are still expecting an audit of the UK’s compliance with Convention of the Rights of Persons with Disability (this includes intellectual disability/inability) (CRPD) at some point later this year.  My sense is that this will be a paper based exercise but we need to be alert to the recommendations. 

Advocacy Representative? 

One of the key issues within the CRPD is respecting the “will, rights and preferences” of the incapable person.  The Edinburgh PN is lauded as best practice in its requirement for the wishes of the adult to be explicitly addressed in the submission.  Post UN audit, it is likely that there will be an increased focus on the role of independent advocacy in such applications.  

User Group: 

Is this something the Court should consider ahead of any CRPD recommendation?

To that end, is there an omission of an advocacy worker on the User Group?
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